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PRESIDENT TANDY:  The Regular Metro Council Meeting of May 14, 

2015, will please come to order.  

Please rise for the Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag.  

I pledge allegiance to the flag of the United States of America 

and to the Republic for which it stands, one Nation under God, 

indivisible, with liberty and justice for all.  

PRESIDENT TANDY:  Mr. Clerk, please call the roll.  

MR. CLERK:  Councilwoman Green.  

COUNCILWOMAN GREEN:  Here.  

MR. CLERK:  Councilwoman Shanklin.  

COUNCILWOMAN SHANKLIN:  Present.  

MR. CLERK:  Councilwoman Woolridge.  

COUNCILWOMAN WOOLRIDGE:  Present.  

MR. CLERK:  President Tandy.  

PRESIDENT TANDY:  Here.  

MR. CLERK:  Councilwoman Hamilton.  

Councilman James.  

COUNCILMAN JAMES:  Here.  

MR. CLERK:  Councilwoman Leet.  

COUNCILWOMAN LEET:  Here.  

MR. CLERK:  Councilman Owen.  

COUNCILMAN OWEN:  Here.  

MR. CLERK:  Councilman Hollander.  

COUNCILMAN HOLLANDER:  Here.  

MR. CLERK:  Councilman Magre.  

COUNCILMAN MAGRE:  Here.  



MR. CLERK:  Councilman Kramer.  

Councilman Blackwell.  

COUNCILMAN BLACKWELL:  Here.  

MR. CLERK:  Councilwoman Aubrey Welch.  

COUNCILWOMAN AUBREY WELCH:  Here.  

MR. CLERK:  Councilwoman Fowler.  

COUNCILWOMAN FOWLER:  Here.  

MR. CLERK:  Councilwoman Butler.  

COUNCILWOMAN BUTLER:  Here.  

MR. CLERK:  Councilman Downard.  

COUNCILMAN DOWNARD:  Here.  

MR. CLERK:  Councilman Stuckel.  

Councilwoman Parker.  

COUNCILWOMAN PARKER:  Here.  

MR. CLERK:  Councilwoman Denton.  

COUNCILWOMAN DENTON:  Here. 

MR. CLERK:  Councilman Benson.  

COUNCILMAN BENSON:  Present.  

MR. CLERK:  Councilman Johnson.  

Councilman Engel.  

COUNCILMAN ENGEL:  Present.  

MR. CLERK:  Councilman Peden.  

COUNCILMAN PEDEN:  Here.  

MR. CLERK:  Councilwoman Flood.  

COUNCILWOMAN FLOOD:  Here.  

MR. CLERK:  Councilman Yates.  

Councilman Ackerson.  



COUNCILMAN ACKERSON:  Present.  

MR. CLERK:  Councilman Kramer.  

Councilman Stuckel.  

Councilman Johnson.  

COUNCILMAN JOHNSON:  Here.  

MR. CLERK:  Councilman Yates.  

Mr. President, you have 23 in attendance and a quorum.   

PRESIDENT TANDY:  Thank you, Mr. Clerk.   

Please allow the record to reflect that Councilman Kramer, 

Stuckel, Yates have excused absences for this evening.   

MR. CLERK:  So noted.  

PRESIDENT TANDY:  Colleagues, with regard to Councilman Yates, 

if you would, I would like to ask you to join me in a moment of silence in 

recognition of Councilman Yates' mother.  As many of us know, maybe some 

of the public knows that Councilman Yates unexpectedly lost his mother 

over the weekend and so his family is certainly in our thoughts and 

prayers.  So if you would please join me in a moment of silence.  Thank 

you.  

Next, Mr. Clerk, we have introduction of our page for the 

evening.  

Councilman Owen, would you please introduce us to your page.  

COUNCILMAN OWEN:  I will.  Our page this evening is my firstborn 

granddaughter, Zoe Ann Peterworth.  She is a resident of the eighth 

district.  She lives with her sister Kate and her father Jamie Peterworth 

and her mom, my daughter, my firstborn child, Alyssa Owen.  She, Zoe, is 

six years old.  She attends Bloom Elementary School.  When I ask her, what 

do you like?  She said I like school, I like to ride my scooter, I like to 



run -- I can testify to that -- and she likes to go to the zoo.  And I 

said, I know it's early, but if you can imagine, what would you like to be 

when you become an adult?  And her answer is two-fold.  She would like to 

be an artist and a zookeeper.  So I think holding those two things would 

be a challenge, at least at this point.  So, Mr. President and colleagues, 

welcome Zoe Ann Peterworth as our page tonight this evening.   

[Applause.] 

PRESIDENT TANDY:  All right.  Well, thank you, Zoe.  We are glad 

you are here to help us keep your granddad in line.  We will be looking at 

you for help.  

Next we have addresses to council.  Mr. Clerk, if you would 

please call your first addressee.   

MR. CLERK:  Bob Schiavone.   

BOB SCHIAVONE:  Yes, sir.  

PRESIDENT TANDY:  Mr. Schiavone, I say this for all the people, 

so it is not directed to you, but we will remind everyone who is 

addressing the council to please refrain from profanity or refrain from 

making derogatory statements to council members.  So with that said, your 

time will begin once you start speaking.  

BOB SCHIAVONE:  Members of council, I want to thank you for 

allowing me to speak this evening.  My name is Bob Schiavone representing 

One Plus One Equals Two, giving a chance for the people in Louisville.  I 

want to introduce my teammates, Margaret Dunbar, Anika, been with us the 

whole eight years, Jocelyn, and Edmond.  We have several members not here 

with us tonight.  I commend you for building and putting a lot of money 

into infrastructure in the city of Louisville but mainly the focus in the 

west end.  I would like you to know we are trying to invest in the 



infrastructure of our youth and children, keep them out of trouble, in 

school, and help them know the difference between an ACT score and a GED.  

In front of you, you have packets that give you a glance of what 

one plus one is all about.  This weekend is a perfect time for us.  We 

have our eighth annual lock-in retreat.  I invite each and every one of 

you, if you have time, I know you have busy schedules, stop and visit us 

at Harris Creek Church to see what we are doing.  We don't just lock the 

children in -- these are high school students -- we teach them the ins and 

outs of life.  We have programs the entire day.  We have ice cream.  Food 

is given the whole time, but we are locked in for 48 hours.  We have the 

summer program, which is mainly the focus in July.  That is held at the 

Shawnee Arts and Cultural Center.   

A big focus of this last year was working with a therapist and 

getting the gang "YNO" off the street and more in line with the rest of 

the city of Louisville.  We also have a brief look at some of the 

civic-minded duties we do as a board to set the kids straight, let them 

know there are right choices, being a mentor.  We have been working out of 

Central High School for eight years and proud to say that by the end of 

the summer we will be at 40th and Muhammad Ali in the heart of where we 

work with the children in the west end of Louisville.  

You also have testimonials here in your packet.  And looking at 

it as I wrap up, we are building in buildings, we want to build into human 

character and know that we can make a difference, not only through 

government, through school, but mentoring and letting kids know that there 

is a place they do matter.  A lot of them don't have fathers or mothers or 

they are separated, the aunts or grandmothers are raising them.  They look 

to Margaret, she worked effortlessly for eight hours.  I challenge you to 



come to our retreat and see what we are about with the kids we are working 

with.  My whole focus is to bring awareness to this.  We survive on 

grants, and I ask you when you do your budgetary processes, I know a lot 

of people hit you up for money, but we are working with our youth.  That 

matters in each and every one of your districts.  The buzzer is up.  I 

thank you for your time and attention and hopefully we can see you soon.   

MR. CLERK:  Ted Gatlin.  Ted Gatlin.  

Maria Smith.   

MARIA SMITH:  Good evening.  Thank you for allowing us to be 

here tonight.  I represent Harbor House.  And Harbor House is a training 

center for individuals with disabilities.  We strive every day to empower 

those individuals to live fulfilled and productive lives and to offer 

services for their families.  So you know what happens on September 26th 

this year?  Yes, the Kenducky Derby.  And you have in front of you our 

media kit, what we did and where we were.  Jefferson County Public Schools 

allowed us to come in, you'll see the art contest and the T-shirts.  Those 

who sponsored us last year you will have your gifts forthcoming.  But JCPS 

got behind us last year and did the posters and T-shirts, so you will have 

that coming.  

About ten weeks before the derby we will be adopting ducks out 

for $5 a duck.  That winning duck wins a brand new car from Sam Swope 

Honda World.  This year also the person who sells that winning duck is 

going to win at least a thousand dollars' worth of gift certificates they 

can use within our community.  This year the race will include a festival 

of music with the Monarchs.  We will have a lot of food vendors and 

activities and things for the children.  I know many of you have taken 

advantage and joined us at Joe's Crab Shack.  That's where the race takes 



place.  But this year we are also adding the community outing for 

companies.  Companies are sponsoring the day for their employees.  Joe's 

Crab Shack is joining us and helping us with that.  So there will be food 

for employees and a tent for the different employers who are sponsoring us 

this year.  Last year we raised over 165,000, and this year we want to 

make it an even bigger success, and we are having for your help to do 

that.   

We started a new program and what comes from the duck sales goes 

back into the programs and services that we deliver.  Home sweet home is a 

new service delivery program combining individuals who want to who can to 

go into seniors' homes, to be paid for the work they do and help seniors 

with required housekeeping duties, cooking, laundry, grocery shopping.  We 

started that program and piloted it for a year.  Very successful.  We are 

in about 15 to 20 homes now.  So the money that you give and the support 

that you give goes back to help support not only our individuals with 

disabilities but our seniors in our community who need these services as 

well.  

So we encourage each of you to come up.  We are always open to 

tours.  And for those of you who have supported us, we are very, very 

grateful.  So thank you again.  I know I have ten seconds.  We appreciate 

your support and what you do for Harbor House in supporting individuals 

with disabilities.  Thank you.   

MR. CLERK:  Travis Yates.   

TRAVIS YATES:  Hello, and thank you for letting me come tonight 

and speak in front of you.  I'm here tonight because I would like to speak 

in support of the affordable housing trust fund.  I'm a property manager 

by trade and I do affordable housing.  I'm the president and CEO of a 



for-profit and not-for-profit property management and developer for 

affordable housing in the state of Kentucky.  We have 4,000 units, 1,600 

here.   

About a year and a half ago I was asked to serve on the 

Affordable Housing Trust Fund Board with no expectation as to what that 

meant.  And I truly dealt with affordable housing funds as a project, 

especially across the street, but I never heard of it in Louisville.  As a 

result, I went to sit thinking I don't know where I'm going with this, but 

at least I can listen.  I have plenty of opinions.  I was fascinated 

quickly at the expertise of that board.  And not just -- I figured it was 

going to be more folks like me, I figured it would be more developers like 

me, but, no, there were council members, there were attorneys, bankers, 

other coalition members that comprised it and that mix of opinions.  And I 

was afraid there would be some unwritten rules when I sat down.  That mix 

of opinions -- nobody held back.  And I had a myriad of questions.  I'm 

sure I annoyed them with my questions the first three or four times that I 

showed up but they listened to me and we really worked through them and I 

was amazed at their efficiency.  I know that they were given 178,000 and 

they took it out and turned that into one and a half million dollars' 

worth of real estate transactions in 17 affordable housing units and then 

they were given a million dollars of home funds, which was not new to the 

city but they were allowed to administer them and got them out within two 

months through an RFP process, which I thought was incredible for a group 

that has not done it too many times.   

But what the board has lacked is dedicated funding resources.  I 

went to Lexington and I had two projects down there that literally back to 

back I met down there and they had a small thing to do and they had a big 



thing to do.  And back to back meetings without knowing it I met their 

affordable housing trust fund person and said there is no reason 

Louisville can't do this.  The one is multifamily.  I was amazed at the 

lack of red tape behind it and I'm really fascinated to see what this city 

can do with a dedicated funding source, a large dedicated funding source 

that hit every year with that same type of flexibility and ingenuity that 

goes into it from folks that just really want to hit that mission.  Thank 

you for listening to me and I appreciate you all hearing me out.   

[Applause.] 

MR. CLERK:  Mr. President, that concludes the addresses to 

Council.  

PRESIDENT TANDY:  Thank you, Mr. Clerk.   

Please allow the record to reflect that Councilman Engel will 

have an excused absence for the rest of the meeting.  

MR. CLERK:  So noted.  

PRESIDENT TANDY:  As well as Councilman Blackwell.  

MR. CLERK:  So noted.  

PRESIDENT TANDY:  Next, Councilwoman Flood.  You requested a 

point of personal privilege.   

COUNCILWOMAN FLOOD:  Thank you, Mr. President.  Colleagues, I 

would like to take the opportunity, if I can have my guests stand up.  

They are the Knights of Columbus Troop 376.  Please stand, guys.  

St. John's, the 23rd council working on their merit badges.  One of them I 

have known since he was very small, I won't call him out by name, but if 

you look you are on TV, you can wave to your family.  These are a bright 

addition to our future.  

PRESIDENT TANDY:  Let's give them a round of applause, please.   



[Applause.] 

Thank y'all for coming and the work that you do throughout the 

community.   

I want to take a point of personal privilege as well tonight.  

May is National Bike Month and we all know that tomorrow is Ride Your Bike 

to Work Day in our city.  We have among us an avid bike rider in the form 

of Councilman Tom Owen.  And every day when he comes down to city hall he 

takes his bike and he locks it up on one of the rails that we have --  

COUNCILMAN OWEN:  Wait a minute.  Where is this going?   

PRESIDENT TANDY:  -- in front of city hall.  And I knew this was 

bike month.  We kept looking at city hall and I said, we don't have a bike 

rack at city hall.  And it is bike month at city hall and Tom Owen always 

rides his bike to work.   

So, Jess, if you would, we are having installed a bike rack, and 

this is the plaque.   

[Applause.] 

And this is the plaque that is going to go by that bike rack, 

and it reads:   

In dedication to Councilman Tom L. Owen, a dedicated public 

servant, avid cyclist, and firm believer in public transportation, 

presented by the Louisville Metro Council May 15th, 2015, in recognition 

of National Bike Month.   

COUNCILMAN OWEN:  Thank you very, very much.   

[Applause.] 

PRESIDENT TANDY:  So we kept this a secret from him.  

COUNCILMAN OWEN:  It's a secret, all right.  And I have always 

said when my bike is tied with my lock to the railing out there -- I said, 



I'm not sure.  If somebody complains, tell them the mayor said I can do 

it.  Now I don't have to do it.  I have a legitimate bicycle rack.  Thank 

you.  

PRESIDENT TANDY:  So we encourage anybody else who comes here 

riding their bike, they can do so.  

COUNCILMAN OWEN:  I'll use it.  

PRESIDENT TANDY:  But we do appreciate the efforts that you use, 

Councilman Owen, to make sure that public transportation here in our and 

biking, for that matter, is well-recognized and well-received.  So we 

appreciate you.  

Next item of business, we have approval of our council minutes 

for the Regular Meeting of April 23, 2015.  Any corrections or deletions? 

>>  Motion to approve.  

>>  Second.  

PRESIDENT TANDY:  Properly moved and seconded.  All those in 

favor please signify by saying aye.  All opposed?  The ayes have it.  And 

the minutes are approved as written.  

Next we have approval of the following Committee minutes, all in 

2015.  

Regular:  Committee of the Whole, April 23.  

Regular:  Planning/Zoning, Land Design and Development 

Committee, April 28.  

Regular:  Public Works, Bridges and Transportation, April 28.  

Regular:  Labor & Economic Development Committee, May 5.  

Regular:  Government Accountability & Ethics Committee, May 6.  

Regular:  Appropriations, NDFs and CIFs Committee, April 28.  

Regular:  Public Safety Committee, May 6.  



Regular:  Committee on Contracts and Appointments, May 7.  

Regular:  Budget Committee, May 7.  

Regular:  Ad Hoc Committee on Land Development Code, May 11.  

Special:  Budget Committee, May 14.  

Are there any corrections or deletion? 

Is there a motion to approve?   

>>  So moved.  

>>  Second.  

PRESIDENT TANDY:  Properly moved and seconded.  It is before us.  

All those in favor say aye.  Opposed?  The ayes have it.  These minutes 

are approved as written.   

Our next order of business is the Consent Calendar.  The Consent 

Calendar Currently comprises Items 15-36.  Did you correct that?  Okay.  

So for purposes of tonight's meeting, items 15 through 36 are all on the 

Consent Calendar.   

Are there any additions or deletions to the Consent Calendar?  

Seeing none, Mr. Clerk, a second reading of these items.  

MR. CLERK:  AN ORDINANCE APPROPRIATING $15,000 FROM DISTRICT 8 

NEIGHBORHOOD DEVELOPMENT FUNDS (NDF), TO DEVELOP LOUISVILLE - LOUISVILLE 

FORWARD AS A MATCHING GRANT TO CONDUCT AND PRODUCE A COMPREHENSIVE 

NEIGHBORHOOD PLAN FOR THE DEER PARK NEIGHBORHOOD.  

AN ORDINANCE APPROPRIATING $14,281.45 NEIGHBORHOOD DEVELOPMENT 

FUNDS IN THE FOLLOWING MANNER: $7,140.73 FROM DISTRICT 24; $7,140.72 FROM 

DISTRICT 13; THROUGH THE OFFICE OF MANAGEMENT AND BUDGET, TO THE OKOLONA 

FIRE PROTECTION DISTRICT FOR TABLES, CHAIRS, STORAGE CARTS AND ACHAIR 

DOLLY IN A COMMUNITY ROOM.  



AN ORDINANCE APPROPRIATING $5,500 FROM NEIGHBORHOOD DEVELOPMENT 

FUNDS, IN THE FOLLOWING MANNER: $1,500 FROM DISTRICT 1; $1,000 EACH FROM 

DISTRICTS 3, 6, 2, 5; THROUGH THE OFFICE OF MANAGEMENT AND BUDGET, TO THE 

RIVER CITY DRUM CORP CULTURAL ARTS INSTITUTE, INC., FOR EXPENSES 

ASSOCIATED WITH THE 9TH ANNUAL DA’VILLE CLASSIC DRUM LINE SHOWCASE.  

AN ORDINANCE AMENDING ORDINANCE NO. 21, SERIES 2015 BY ADDING 

$1,200 FROM DISTRICT 16 NEIGHBORHOOD DEVELOPMENT FUNDS; THROUGH THE OFFICE 

OF MANAGEMENT AND BUDGET, TO THE KENTUCKY SHAKESPEARE FESTIVAL, INC., FOR 

SHAKESPEARE IN THE PARKS “MACBETH” TOUR, FOR A TOTAL APPROPRIATION OF 

$22,200.  

AN ORDINANCE APPROPRIATING $8,000 FROM NEIGHBORHOOD DEVELOPMENT 

FUNDS IN THE FOLLOWING MANNER: $1,500 FROM DISTRICT 15; $1,000 FROM 

DISTRICT 12; $500 EACH FROM DISTRICTS 9, 25, 3, 2, 6, 4, 21; $250 EACH 

FROM DISTRICTS 13, 8, 14, 26, 1, 5, 16, 10; THROUGH THE OFFICE OF 

MANAGEMENT AND BUDGET, TO THE LEGAL AID SOCIETY, INC., FOR COSTS 

ASSOCIATED WITH THE ANNUAL “BRUSH BOTTLE AND BARREL OF THE BLUEGRASS” 

FUNDRAISER. 

AN ORDINANCE APPROPRIATING $30,000 FROM NEIGHBORHOOD DEVELOPMENT 

FUNDS IN THE FOLLOWING MANNER: $10,000 EACH FROM DISTRICTS 18, 17; $9,500 

FROM DISTRICT 18; $2,000 FROM DISTRICT 7; $1,000 EACH FROM DISTRICTS 19, 

22, 16, 11, 8, 24; $500 EACH FROM DISTRICTS 23, 14, 15, 13, 10; THROUGH 

THE OFFICE OF MANAGEMENT AND BUDGET, TO THE DUCHENNE RESEARCH, EDUCATION & 

MIRACLE FOUNDATION, INC., (DREAM FOUNDATION) FOR THE PURCHASE AND 

INSTALLATION OF A PLAYGROUND FULLY ACCESSIBLE TO DISABLED CHILDREN ON THE 

KOSAIR CHARITIES EAST CAMPUS (As Amended).  

AN ORDINANCE AMENDING ORDINANCE NO. 102, SERIES 2014, RELATING 

TO THE FISCAL YEAR 2014-15 OPERATING BUDGET FOR THE LOUISVILLE/JEFFERSON 



COUNTY METRO GOVERNMENT, BY TRANSFERRING $12,000 OF FUNDING FROM THE 

NEIGHBORHOOD DEVELOPMENT FUND (DISTRICT 21) TO THE METRO COUNCIL GENERAL 

OPERATIONS (DISTRICT 21).  

AN ORDINANCE AMENDING ORDINANCE NO. 102, SERIES 2014 RELATING TO 

THE FISCAL YEAR 2014-15 OPERATING BUDGET, TO AMEND THE TRANSIT AUTHORITY 

OF RIVER CITY’S FISCAL YEAR 2015 BUDGET.  

A RESOLUTION PURSUANT TO THE CAPITAL AND OPERATING BUDGET 

ORDINANCES, APPROVING THE APPROPRIATION TO FUND THE FOLLOWING 

NONCOMPETITIVELY NEGOTIATED RENEWAL SOLE SOURCE CONTRACT - (HEALTHY 

COMMUNITIES INSTITUTE CORPORATION - $32,000.00).  

APPOINTMENT OF LESTER TURNER, JR., TO THE BOARD OF ZONING 

ADJUSTMENT.  TERM EXPIRES JUNE 30, 2017.  

RE-APPOINTMENT OF BETTY JARBOE TO THE BOARD OF ZONING 

ADJUSTMENT.  TERM EXPIRES NOVEMBER 30, 2017.  

APPOINTMENT OF BRAD PERNAW TO THE CONVENTION AND VISITORS BUREAU 

COMMISSION.  TERM EXPIRES AUGUST 16, 2017.  

APPOINTMENT OF SEAN VANDEVANDER TO THE EXTENSION BOARD.  TERM 

EXPIRES DECEMBER 31, 2016.  

APPOINTMENT OF CHERYL JUSTICE TO THE HIGHVIEW FIRE PROTECTION 

DISTRICT BOARD.  TERM EXPIRES JUNE 30, 2016.  

APPOINTMENT OF ROGER CUDE TO THE KENTUCKIANA WORKS - WORKFORCE 

INVESTMENT BOARD.  TERM EXPIRES APRIL 21, 2018.  

RE-APPOINTMENT OF STEPHEN AMSLER TO THE LIBRARY ADVISORY 

COMMISSION.  TERM EXPIRES FEBRUARY 28, 2018.  

RE-APPOINTMENT OF JON MEYER TO THE LOUISVILLE REGIONAL AIRPORT 

AUTHORITY.  TERM EXPIRES JULY 15, 2019.  



APPOINTMENT OF RHONDA HUFF TO THE MERIT BOARD.  TERM EXPIRES 

JUNE 30, 2018.  

AN ORDINANCE CHANGING THE STREET NAME OF A NORTHERN PORTION OF 

STURBRIDGE CIRCLE AT THE INTERSECTION WITH LOCUST CREEK BOULEVARD TO 

STURBRIDGE PLACE AND BEING IN LOUISVILLE METRO (CASE NO. 15STREETS1005). 

AN ORDINANCE CLOSING PORTIONS OF LYMAN AVENUE, NORTHERN AVENUE 

AND AN UNNAMED ALLEY CONTAINING A TOTAL OF 23,599 SQUARE FEET AND BEING IN 

LOUISVILLE METRO (CASE NO. 14STREETS1021). 

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR TO ACCEPT A DONATION OF THE 

USE OF A TOYOTA PRIUS AS PART OF THE RECYCLE AND WIN PROGRAM WHICH IS A 

PROGRAM TO PROMOTE AND CREATE AWARENESS OF RECYCLING FROM COCA COLA OF 

CHARLOTTE, NC (CCBCC OPERATIONS, LLC) VALUED UP TO $5,479 TO BE 

ADMINISTERED THROUGH THE DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ASSETS.  

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR TO ACCEPT A $120,000 GRANT 

FROM THE COMMONWEALTH OF KENTUCKY TRANSPORTATION CABINET FOR ABIKE, 

PEDESTRIAN, AND MOTORIST EDUCATION AND SAFETY CAMPAIGN ADMINISTERED BY THE 

DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC WORKS & ASSETS.  

Read in full. 

PRESIDENT TANDY:  Is there a motion?   

>>  So moved.  

>>  Second.  

PRESIDENT TANDY:  Properly moved and seconded.  This is a 

calendar that requires a roll call vote.   

Madame Clerk, please open the voting.  Without objection, the 

voting is closing.  The voting is closed.   

MR. CLERK:  There are 20 yes votes and six not voting.  

PRESIDENT TANDY:  The Consent Calendar passes.   



Councilwoman Leet.   

COUNCILWOMAN LEET:  Yes, I would like to make a motion to invoke 

Rule 7.12.  

>>  Second.  

PRESIDENT TANDY:  Properly moved and seconded to invoke Rule 

7.12 -- with regard to what particular piece of legislation?   

COUNCILWOMAN LEET:  Item number -- help me out --  

>>  63.  

COUNCILWOMAN LEET:  63.  

PRESIDENT TANDY:  All right.   

COUNCILWOMAN LEET:  Thank you.  

>>  Second.  

PRESIDENT TANDY:  So it has been properly moved and seconded 

that Rule 7.12, which is our rule on the council that will suspend Rule 

7.01, requiring two readings of an item to be voted on -- an ordinance to 

be read twice before it can be passed by the council.  So that everybody 

is clear, what we are voting on is whether or not to suspend the rule 

itself.  You are not voting on the merit of the ordinance itself, okay.  

And this is an item that is a non-debatable item.  So we are not debating 

the merits of whether or not the rule should be invoked or not.  

Councilman Owen.  

COUNCILMAN OWEN:  A point of personal privilege.  I was out for 

just a brief moment when this was introduced.  So a no vote on this motion 

would be not to suspend the rule.  

PRESIDENT TANDY:  That's correct.  

COUNCILMAN OWEN:  I understand.   

PRESIDENT TANDY:  That's correct.   



Councilwoman Flood.  

COUNCILWOMAN FLOOD:  Just to make sure it is clarified.  A yes 

vote means we will be voting on this issue tonight?   

PRESIDENT TANDY:  That's correct.  

COUNCILWOMAN FLOOD:  Thank you.  

COUNCILWOMAN WOOLRIDGE:  Mr. President.  

PRESIDENT TANDY:  Councilwoman Woolridge.  

COUNCILWOMAN WOOLRIDGE:  This first vote we are taking, is that 

a majority vote?   

PRESIDENT TANDY:  No.  Per our rules, this requires 18 votes in 

the affirmative to support suspension of the rules and in support of the 

motion that is being made.   

COUNCILWOMAN WOOLRIDGE:  Thank you.  

PRESIDENT TANDY:  Everybody clear?  Any other questions?  All 

right.   

Madame Clerk, please open the voting.  The voting is closing.  

And the voting is closed.   

MR. CLERK:  16 yes votes, five no votes and five not voting.   

PRESIDENT TANDY:  The motion fails.  So it will be introduced as 

new business and assigned to committee.   

Our next item of business is item number 37.   

Mr. Clerk, a reading of that item.  

MR. CLERK:  AN ORDINANCE APPROPRIATING $6,250 FROM NEIGHBORHOOD 

DEVELOPMENT FUNDS IN THE FOLLOWING MANNER: $2,000 FROM DISTRICT 9; $750 

FROM DISTRICT 10; $300 EACH FROM DISTRICTS 5, 2, 25, 14, 21, 15, 8; $250 

EACH FROM DISTRICTS 17, 6; $200 FROM DISTRICTS 20, 3, 12, 13; $100 FROM 

DISTRICT 1; THROUGH THE OFFICE OF MANAGEMENT AND BUDGET, TO THE LOUISVILLE 



INDEPENDENT BUSINESS ALLIANCE, INC., FOR PROGRAMMING COSTS OF THE SEVENTH 

ANNUAL BUY LOCAL FAIR 2015 (As Amended).  

Read in full. 

PRESIDENT TANDY:  Is there a motion?   

>>  So moved.  

>>  Second.  

PRESIDENT TANDY:  Properly moved and seconded.  It is now before 

us.  

Councilman Hollander, do you wish to speak to this ordinance?   

COUNCILMAN HOLLANDER:  Yes.  This is before us on Old Business 

because two council districts added some money at the appropriations 

committee.  This is money for programming costs to the Louisville 

Independent Business Alliance for the buy local fair, which is this Sunday 

at Louisville water tower park.  A majority of the council districts are 

involved in the funding of this.  At noon this Sunday, $5 to park or you 

can bring your bicycle.  I would urge approval on this.  This is to 

support local businesses throughout our entire community.  

PRESIDENT TANDY:  Is there any further discussion?  Seeing 

none -- it just popped up on there.   

Councilman Downard.  

COUNCILMAN DOWNARD:  Thank you, Mr. President.  I would like to 

add $250 from District 16.  

PRESIDENT TANDY:  Councilman James.   

COUNCILMAN JAMES:  I can see that I have already done it.  Thank 

you.   

PRESIDENT TANDY:  We are glad you did it.   

Any other additions? 



Seeing none, we will take that in the form of an amendment.   

>>  Second.  

PRESIDENT TANDY:  Properly moved and seconded.  All in favor of 

the amendment say aye.  All opposed?  The ayes have it.   

We now have the amended amended committee version before us.  

Any discussion on the ordinance?   

Seeing none, Madame Clerk, please open the voting.  The voting 

is closing.  And the voting is closed.  

MR. CLERK:  20 yes votes six not voting.  

PRESIDENT TANDY:  The ordinance as amended passes.  

Mr. Clerk, please also allow the record to reflect that 

Councilman Ackerson will have an excused absence for the rest of the 

meeting.  

MR. CLERK:  So noted.  

PRESIDENT TANDY:  All right.  Mr. Clerk, a reading of item 

number 38.   

MR. CLERK:  A RESOLUTION PURSUANT TO THE CAPITAL AND OPERATING 

BUDGET ORDINANCES APPROVING THE APPROPRIATION TO FUND THE FOLLOWING 

NONCOMPETITIVELY NEGOTIATED RENEWAL PROFESSIONAL SERVICE 

CONTRACT - (UNIVERSITY OF LOUISVILLE RESEARCH FOUNDATION, 

INC. -$31,000.00).  

Read in full. 

PRESIDENT TANDY:  Is there a motion?   

>>  Motion to approve.  

>>  Second.  

PRESIDENT TANDY:  Properly moved and seconded.  We now have the 

motion before us.   



Councilwoman Denton.  

COUNCILWOMAN DENTON:  Thank you, Mr. President.  This is a 

renewal of a service contract they already have with the University of 

Louisville to do research in conjunction with Louisville Metro police.  

PRESIDENT TANDY:  All right.  Is there any further discussion?   

COUNCILMAN OWEN:  Point of personal privilege.  

PRESIDENT TANDY:  Council Member Owen.  

COUNCILMAN OWEN:  Yes.  Colleagues, I will be abstaining on 

this.  It is fair to say I'm a veteran employee of the University of 

Louisville, and in order to avoid possible appearance of conflict of 

interest, I'll be abstaining.   

COUNCILMAN JAMES:  And for the same reason, Mr. President.  I'm 

not quite the veteran employee that Councilman Owen is, but I'm an 

employee at the University of Louisville and also wish to avoid any 

conflicts of interest.  

PRESIDENT TANDY:  Thank you, Councilman James.  

Any further discussion?  Seeing none, this is a resolution that 

normally would call for a voice vote but we are going to ask the clerk to 

open the voting so we can record those abstentions.  So please vote now.  

The voting is closing.  The voting is closed.  

MR. CLERK:  18 yes votes, two abstentions and six not voting.  

The two abstentions are Council Members James and Owen.  

PRESIDENT TANDY:  The resolution passes.  

Next item of business is item number 39.   

Mr. Clerk, a second reading of this ordinance.   



MR. CLERK:  AN ORDINANCE APPROVING THE DETAILED DISTRICT 

DEVELOPMENT PLAN ON PROPERTY ZONED R-8A MULTIFAMILY AND LOCATED AT 1418 

AND 1426 WILLOW AVENUE AND BEING IN LOUISVILLE METRO (CASE NO. 17822).  

Read in full. 

PRESIDENT TANDY:  Is there a motion?   

>>  So moved.  

>>  Second.  

PRESIDENT TANDY:  Properly moved and seconded.  It is before us.  

Councilman Owen.  

COUNCILMAN OWEN:  Thank you, colleagues.  Both in committee and 

as well as here at the council I will be leaving the chambers in case 

there is discussion of this item.  I have what is easily perceived as a 

conflict.  My brother owns about a 14-plex immediately across the street 

from this proposed site.  And for fear of a blatant conflict of interest, 

I will be leaving the chamber for discussion.  

PRESIDENT TANDY:  All right.   

Councilwoman Flood.  

COUNCILWOMAN FLOOD:  Thank you, Mr. President.  Unlike most of 

the things that come in front of the Planning and Zoning Committee, this 

is not a change in zoning nor foreclosure of an alleyway.  This was for a 

detailed plan on the Willow Grand.  It has been reduced from two floors, 

going from 201.67 feet tall.  The variance on the setback of 70 feet was 

because landmarks had actually asked for that to be done because of the 

size and shape of the lot they are building on.  This is a 216-foot 

building and the Willows is 217 feet tall.  So they have reduced it by two 

stories.  This came out of the planning commission unanimously and came 

out of our committee unanimously.   



PRESIDENT TANDY:  Any further discussion? 

Seeing none, this is an ordinance calling for a roll call vote.  

So, Madame Clerk, please open the voting.  The voting is closing.  And the 

voting is closed.   

MR. CLERK:  There are 13 yes votes, six no votes, and seven not 

voting.  The no votes are Council Members Green, Shanklin, Woolridge, 

Hamilton, James, and Denton.   

PRESIDENT TANDY:  All right.  The ordinance passes.  

Next item of business is item number 40.   

Mr. Clerk, a reading of this ordinance.   

MR. CLERK:  AN ORDINANCE CHANGING THE ZONING FROM M-1 INDUSTRIAL 

TO EZ-1 ENTERPRISE ZONE ON PROPERTY LOCATED AT 1228 SOUTH 7TH STREET 

CONTAINING 5.5 ACRES AND BEING IN LOUISVILLE METRO (CASE NO. 14ZONE1056). 

Read in full. 

PRESIDENT TANDY:  Is there a motion?   

>>  So moved.  

>>  Second.  

PRESIDENT TANDY:  Properly moved and seconded.  We have the 

ordinance before us.   

Councilwoman Flood.  

COUNCILWOMAN FLOOD:  Thank you, Mr. President.   

This is an existing industrial site in Councilman David James' 

district.  It is going to be converted into office space.  There are 432 

parking spaces.  It will also adhere to the Brownfield restrictions and 

the proposal retains the buildings on site.  This is in Councilman James' 

district.  He may want to address the council.  

PRESIDENT TANDY:  Councilman James.  



COUNCILMAN JAMES:  Thank you, Mr. President.  I would just 

recommend passage of this.  

PRESIDENT TANDY:  Any further discussion?   

Seeing none, Madame Clerk, please open the voting.  The voting 

is closing.  The voting is closed.  

MR. CLERK:  20 yes votes and six not voting.  

PRESIDENT TANDY:  The ordinance passes.  

Our next item of business is item number 41.   

Mr. Clerk, a reading of this ordinance.  

MR. CLERK:  AN ORDINANCE CHANGING THE ZONING FROM C-1 COMMERCIAL 

TO C-2 COMMERCIAL ON PROPERTIES LOCATED AT 1504-1506 BERRY BOULEVARD 

CONTAINING 0.436 ACRES AND BEING IN LOUISVILLE METRO (CASE NO. 

14ZONE1055). 

Read in full. 

PRESIDENT TANDY:  Is there a motion?   

>>  So moved.  

>>  Second.  

PRESIDENT TANDY:  Properly moved and seconded.  It is before us.   

Councilwoman Flood.  

COUNCILWOMAN FLOOD:  Thank you, Mr. President.  This is an auto 

sales facility site.  It will actually remain an auto facility site.  The 

improvements to the area will include landscaping, repairs, and striping 

of the parking lot.  The only person who spoke against it -- it really 

wasn't against it.  They were afraid that it could become an adult 

entertainment place, and it was explained to them by the commission that 

is only allowed in M-3.  But subsequently a binding element, number seven, 

was added to there that further states there shall be no automobile 



repair, tavern, saloons or bars permitted on the site.  This is an auto 

sales facility.   

This is also in Councilwoman Marianne Butler's district.  She 

may want to address the council.  

PRESIDENT TANDY:  Councilwoman Butler.  

COUNCILWOMAN BUTLER:  This currently is a little convenience 

store.  It was a restaurant at one time.  Hopefully with the landscaping 

and the repairs they are doing it will help clean up the corner.  We are 

looking forward to that.  They agreed to the binding elements.  I hope it 

is a plus to the neighborhood and they are good neighbors to everyone that 

is there.  So I urge you to support it.  

PRESIDENT TANDY:  Any further discussion?   

Seeing none, Madame Clerk, please open the voting.  The voting 

is closing.  The voting is closed.  

MR. CLERK:  20 yes and six not voting.  

PRESIDENT TANDY:  The ordinance passes.  

Next item of business is ordinance 42.   

Mr. Clerk, a reading of this ordinance.   

MR. CLERK:  AN ORDINANCE CHANGING THE ZONING FROM R-4 SINGLE 

FAMILY RESIDENTIAL TO R-6 RESIDENTIAL MULTI-FAMILY ON PROPERTY LOCATED AT 

9120 BLOWING TREE ROAD CONTAINING 19.468 ACRES AND BEING IN LOUISVILLE 

METRO (CASE NO. 14ZONE1060).  

Read in full. 

PRESIDENT TANDY:  Is there a motion?   

>>  So moved.  

>>  Second.  

PRESIDENT TANDY:  Properly moved and seconded.  It is before us.  



Councilwoman Flood.  

COUNCILWOMAN FLOOD:  Thank you, Mr. President.  This property is 

currently landscape nursery and it is being changed to allow apartment 

buildings to be built on the site.  It is well under the density of 14.2 

dwellings per acre.  This is in Councilwoman Marilyn Parker's district, 

and she may want to address the council.  

PRESIDENT TANDY:  Councilwoman Parker.  

COUNCILWOMAN PARKER:  Thank you.  This is in my district.  I 

believe there are very few that showed up at the public hearing and I 

think there was maybe one that spoke against it.  It is not actually -- it 

is actually next to a neighborhood in my district, but I think that they 

are complying with the concerns of the neighborhood and the binding 

elements.   

PRESIDENT TANDY:  All right.  Any further discussion?  All 

right.   

Seeing none, Madame Clerk, please open the voting.  The voting 

is closing.  The voting is closed.  

MR. CLERK:  20 yes votes and six not voting.  

PRESIDENT TANDY:  The ordinance passes.   

Our next item of business is New Business.  Colleagues, as you 

leave the chambers, please do so quietly so that the clerk may read the 

new business.  I ask those council members who wish to make announcements 

to please remain in the chambers and request to speak on your voting 

system once it has been opened up to do so.   New Business comprises items 

43 through 64,  

Including one reintroduction.   



So, Mr. Clerk, please read those items and their assignments to 

committee.   

MR. CLERK:  The following legislation will be assigned to the 

Appropriations, NDFs and CIFs Committee.  

AN ORDINANCE APPROPRIATING $10,000 FROM DISTRICT 24 NEIGHBORHOOD 

DEVELOPMENT FUNDS TO THE LOUISVILLE METRO POLICE DEPARTMENT, 7TH DIVISION, 

TO FUND OVERTIME EXPENSES IN THE BLUE LICK ROAD CORRIDOR TO MITIGATE 

ILLEGAL NARCOTICS TRAFFICKING.  

AN ORDINANCE APPROPRIATING $5,900 FROM NEIGHBORHOOD DEVELOPMENT 

FUNDS, IN THE FOLLOWING MANNER: $2,000 FROM DISTRICT 22; $1,000 FROM 

DISTRICT 10; $500 EACH FROM DISTRICTS 14, 19, 6, 17; $300 EACH FROM 

DISTRICTS 4, 13, 1; THROUGH THE OFFICE OF MANAGEMENT AND BUDGET, TO JUNIOR 

ACHIEVEMENT OF KENTUCKIANA, INC., FOR CURRICULUM MATERIALS.  

AN ORDINANCE APPROPRIATING $8,400 FROM NEIGHBORHOOD DEVELOPMENT 

FUNDS, IN THE FOLLOWING MANNER: $2,000 FROM DISTRICT 9; $1,000 EACH FROM 

DISTRICTS 26, 4; $500 EACH FROM DISTRICTS 14, 5, 8, 10, 15, 13, 12, 2; 

$400 FROM DISTRICT 1; THROUGH THE OFFICE OF MANAGEMENT AND BUDGET, TO THE 

LOUISVILLE METRO AFFORDABLE HOUSING TRUST FUND, INC., (LAHTF) FOR A 

FISCAL, ECONOMIC AND SOCIAL IMPACT STUDY OF ADDITIONAL SPENDING FROM A 

ONE-PERCENT INCREASE IN THE INSURANCE PREMIUM TAX TO FUND AFFORDABLE 

HOUSING IN LOUISVILLE METRO TO THE LAHTF, BY THE UNIVERSITY OF LOUISVILLE 

URBAN STUDIES INSTITUTE.  

AN ORDINANCE APPROPRIATING $8,000 FROM DISTRICT 5 NEIGHBORHOOD 

DEVELOPMENT FUNDS, THROUGH THE OFFICE OF MANAGEMENT AND BUDGET, TO ONE 

PLUS ONE EQUALS U, INC., FOR THE SUMMER YOUTH ENRICHMENT PROGRAM (SYEP).  

AN ORDINANCE AMENDING ORDINANCE NO. 1 SERIES 2015, WHICH AMENDED 

ORDINANCE NO. 184, SERIES 2014 TO READ AS FOLLOWS: AN ORDINANCE 



APPROPRIATING $7,250 FROM NEIGHBORHOOD DEVELOPMENT FUNDS IN THE FOLLOWING 

MANNER: $1,000 EACH FROM DISTRICTS 13, 24; $500 EACH FROM DISTRICTS 8, 21, 

6, 1; $250 EACH FROM DISTRICTS 16, 22, 17, 12, 10, 26, 9, 2, 3, 5, 14, 15, 

25; THROUGH THE OFFICE OF MANAGEMENT AND BUDGET, TO THE COALITION FOR THE 

HOMELESS, INC., FOR PROGRAMMING EXPENSES ASSOCIATED WITH THE “GIVE-A-JAM” 

EVENT TO RAISE FUNDS FOR HOMELESS EDUCATION AND YOUTH PROGRAMS AND 

PROGRAMMING EXPENSES FOR THOSE PROGRAMS.   

AN ORDINANCE APPROPRIATING A TOTAL OF $17,500 FROM DISTRICT 21 

NEIGHBORHOOD DEVELOPMENT FUNDS, THROUGH THE OFFICE OF MANAGEMENT AND 

BUDGET, TO AMERICANA COMMUNITY CENTER, INC., FOR OPERATING EXPENSES SUCH 

AS SALARIES AND UTILITIES.  

The following legislation will be assigned to the Budget 

Committee.  

AN ORDINANCE AMENDING ORDINANCE NO. 101, SERIES 2014 AND 

ORDINANCE NO. 102, SERIES 2014 RELATING TO THE FISCAL YEAR 2014-15 CAPITAL 

AND OPERATING BUDGET, RESPECTIVELY, BY TRANSFERRING $50,000 FROM THE 

DISTRICT 26 NEIGHBORHOOD DEVELOPMENT FUND TO THE DISTRICT 26 CAPITAL 

INFRASTRUCTURE FUND.  

AN ORDINANCE AMENDING ORDINANCE NO. 101, SERIES 2014 AND 

ORDINANCE 102, SERIES 2014 PERTAINING TO THE FISCAL YEAR 2014-2015 CAPITAL 

AND OPERATING BUDGETS, RESPECTIVELY, BY TRANSFERRING FUNDS TO ACCOMMODATE 

ADDITIONAL DEBT SERVICE FUNDING, INCREASING FUNDING TO THE SOUTH CENTRAL 

REGIONAL LIBRARY BY $60,000 DUE TO ADDITIONAL FUNDING FROM THE KENTUCKY 

DEPARTMENT FOR LIBRARIES AND ARCHIVES (KDLA).  

AN ORDINANCE AMENDING ORDINANCE NO. 101, SERIES 2014 PERTAINING 

TO THE 2015 CAPITAL BUDGETS BY CANCELLING A PROJECT AND TRANSFERRING FUNDS 



TO A RENAMED PROJECT OUTER LOOP/VAUGHN MILL RD SIDEWALKS TO BE 

ADMINISTERED BY PUBLIC WORKS AND ASSETS.  

AN ORDINANCE AMENDING ORDINANCE NO. 101, SERIES 2014 AS AMENDED 

BY ORDINANCE NO. 152, SERIES 2014 AND ORDINANCE NO. 140, SERIES 2009 WHICH 

AMENDED ORDINANCE NO. 90, SERIES 2009 AND ORDINANCE NO. 42, SERIES 2009, 

THAT AMENDED ORDINANCE NO. 126, SERIES 2007 AND ORDINANCE NO. 111, SERIES 

2008, RELATING TO THE CAPITAL BUDGETS FOR FISCAL YEARS 2014-15, 2007-09, 

AND 2009-10 FOR LOUISVILLE/JEFFERSON COUNTY METRO GOVERNMENT BY 

TRANSFERRING REMAINING CDBG CAPITAL FUNDS TO COMMUNITY CENTER IMPROVEMENTS 

TO BE ADMINISTERED BY THE PARKS & RECREATION DEPARTMENT.  

The following legislation will be assigned to the Community 

Affairs Committee.  

A RESOLUTION HONORING THE LIFE OF MR. SAMUEL “SAMMY” MOORE.  

The following legislation will be assigned to the Labor and 

Economic Development Committee.  

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE TRANSFER OF THREE PARCELS OF REAL 

PROPERTY LOCATED ON BROADLEAF DRIVE, OWNED BY LOUISVILLE/JEFFERSON COUNTY 

METRO GOVERNMENT TO HABITAT FOR HUMANITY OF METRO LOUISVILLE.  

A RESOLUTION APPROVING THE GRANTING OF LOCAL INDUCEMENTS TO DANA 

DRIVESHAFT MANUFACTURING, LLC AND ANY SUBSEQUENT ASSIGNEES OR APPROVED 

AFFILIATES THEREOF PURSUANT TO KRS CHAPTER 154, SUBCHAPTER 32.  

A RESOLUTION DETERMINING APARCEL OF LAND OF APPROXIMATELY 0.4967 

ACRES OF STANSBURY PARK OWNED BY LOUISVILLE/JEFFERSON COUNTY METRO 

GOVERNMENT AS SURPLUS AND NO LONGER NEEDED FOR A GOVERNMENTAL PURPOSE AND 

AUTHORIZING ITS TRANSFER.  

The following legislation will be assigned to the 

Planning/Zoning, Land Design and Development Committee.  



AN ORDINANCE CHANGING THE ZONING FROM R-7 MULTI-FAMILY 

RESIDENTIAL TO C-1 COMMERCIAL ON PROPERTY LOCATED AT 3901 WEST MARKET 

STREET CONTAINING 24,000 SQUARE FEET AND BEING IN LOUISVILLE METRO (CASE 

NO. 14ZONE1030).  

AN ORDINANCE CHANGING THE ZONING FROM OR-2 OFFICE/RESIDENTIAL 

AND C-2 COMMERCIAL TO C-1 COMMERCIAL ON PROPERTY LOCATED AT 4152-4178 

TAYLOR BOULEVARD CONTAINING 2.71 ACRES AND BEING IN LOUISVILLE METRO (CASE 

NO. 14ZONE1037).  

A RESOLUTION DIRECTING THE LOUISVILLE METRO PLANNING COMMISSION 

TO HOLD AHEARING AMENDING THE TEXT OF LOUISVILLE DEVELOPMENT CODE SECTION 

4.2.2 REGARDING THE BOARD OF ZONING ADJUSTMENT.  

AN ORDINANCE CHANGING THE ZONING FROM R-4 SINGLE FAMILY 

RESIDENTIAL TO R-5A MULTI-FAMILY RESIDENTIAL ON PROPERTIES LOCATED AT 

7504-7508 BEULAH CHURCH ROAD CONTAINING 9.97 ACRES AND BEING IN LOUISVILLE 

METRO (CASE NO. 14ZONE1057)  

AN ORDINANCE CHANGING THE ZONING FROM R-6 MULTI-FAMILY 

RESIDENTIAL TO EZ-1 ENTERPRISE ZONE ON PROPERTY LOCATED AT 3650 CANE RUN 

ROAD CONTAINING 3.48 ACRES AND BEING IN LOUISVILLE METRO (CASE NO. 

14ZONE1061)  

The following legislation will be assigned to the Public Works, 

Bridges, and Transportation Committee.  

AN ORDINANCE AMENDING THE LOUISVILLE METRO CODE OF ORDINANCES 

(LMCO) SECTION 50.48 TO ADD SUBURBAN FIRE DISTRICTS TO PROPERTIES EXEMPT 

FROM MSD CAPACITY CHARGES.  

AN ORDINANCE TEMPORARILY AMENDING SECTION 157.02 OF THE 

LOUISVILLE/JEFFERSON COUNTY METRO GOVERNMENT CODE OF ORDINANCES RELATING 



TO FLOODPLAIN MANAGEMENT; DECLARING THE ENACTMENT OF THIS ORDINANCE AN 

EMERGENCY.  

The following legislation will be reassigned to the Labor and 

Economic Development committee.  This is for reintroduction only.   

A RESOLUTION DETERMINING TWO PARCELS OF REAL PROPERTY LOCATED AT 

THE INTERSECTION OF W. MUHAMMAD ALI BOULEVARD, 30TH STREET AND W. MARKET 

STREET AND OWNED BY LOUISVILLE/JEFFERSON COUNTY METRO GOVERNMENT AS 

SURPLUS AND NOT NEEDED FOR A GOVERNMENTAL PURPOSE AND AUTHORIZING ITS 

TRANSFER.  

Read in full. 

PRESIDENT TANDY:  Thank you, Mr. Clerk.  Next we will move to 

announcements.  And we will begin with Councilman Owen.  

COUNCILMAN OWEN:  Thank you, Mr. President.  A couple of things 

that I want to mention just real quickly.  There is a routine in the 

eighth district, and it is an idea that is exportable.  And that is the 

simple idea of Front Porch Tuesday.  And so on the twelfth of May, I ask 

people in my district or in the community to have a Front Porch Tuesday.  

And if you live in a house with an even numbered house number, you sit on 

your front porch and invite folks to come over.  That simple.  Well, if 

you live in a house that ends in an odd number, on Tuesday the 19th is the 

second Front Porch Tuesday.  And so folks who have a number that ends in 

an odd number, they just sit on their front porch and invite folks to come 

right on in.  So Front Porch Tuesday for the odd house number hosts will 

be on May 19th.   

Other two announcements real quickly.  Talk with Tom, my last 

Saturday of every month, will be May 30th 9:00 to 11:00 at Dave's Coffee 

at Edenside and Bardstown Road.  



May 31st begins the series of Sunday night concerts in Willow 

Park.  There will be free outdoor concerts.  Those are the announcements 

from the eighth district, Mr. President.  

PRESIDENT TANDY:  Thank you, Councilman Owen.   

Next we have announcements from Councilwoman Woolridge.  

COUNCILWOMAN WOOLRIDGE:  Thank you, Mr. President.   

First of all, I would like to congratulate Councilman Owen's 

granddaughter on being a wonderful page tonight.  She was really super.  

We have one announcement for District 3.  Come one come all.  

You are invited to New Horizons Spring Carnival.  The location of this 

carnival is 2200 Dixie Highway.  It will be held today, May 14th, 

May 15th, and May 16th from 6:00 p.m. until 11:00 p.m.  There will be 

rides, food, games, and fun for the entire family.  So we are looking to 

see you there on one of those days -- May 14th, today, tomorrow, Friday, 

and it concludes on Saturday the 16th.  So come out and bring your whole 

family, have some food, rides, and fun.  Thank you.  

PRESIDENT TANDY:  Thank you.   

And Councilwoman Green.  

COUNCILWOMAN GREEN:  Thank you, Mr. President.  I just have one 

announcement from the first district.  We are offering free breast 

screenings for women over the age of 40 at Southwick Community Center on 

May 30th.  So we have some openings so please call our office at 574-1101.  

These are free breast cancer screenings.  You don't want to miss this.  

You don't have to have health insurance right now.  So we want to get you 

signed up.  We have plenty of openings so please call the District 1 

office at 574-1101 so we can make an appointment for you.  Saturday 



May 30th.  We have appointments.  So call the office right now.  Thank you 

very much.  

PRESIDENT TANDY:  All right.  Thank you, Councilwoman Green.   

That concludes all of our business.  So without objection, we 

are adjourned.  I do want to say to everyone we thank you for watching our 

council meeting this evening.  We hope that you enjoying the great weather 

we have had in the community so far.  We want everybody to do if you can.  

If you are so inclined to ride your bike tomorrow, do so.  But if you are 

going to ride your bike, be safe out there.  Pay attention and observe all 

of our rules of the road for both the cyclists as well as those of us who 

are in our cars.  Be mindful that the cyclists are out there as well and 

be watching out for them as well.  

Until we see each other again on Thursday, May 28th, at 

4:00 p.m.  It will be our meeting with the budget address from our mayor.  

So tune in at 4:00 p.m. on May 28th.   

So, again, we thank you for watching.  We thank you for being 

great and active citizens in our community.  We wish you all the best.  

God bless and good night.  

[Regular Meeting adjourned.] 


